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CLACKAMAS RIVER WATER BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR BOARD MEETING
 BOARD INDEX OF AUDIOTAPE
February 13, 2014
	COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:
	STAFF PRESENT:

	Larry Sowa, President
	Lee Moore, General Manager

	Ken Humberston, Secretary
	Adam Bjornstedt, Engineering Manager

	Hugh Kalani, Treasurer
	Carol Bryck, Chief Financial Officer

	Dave Mc Neel 
	Bob George, District Engineer

	
	Adora Campbell, Exec Asst. to the Board

	Absent:  Grafton Sterling


	

	
	CRW Employees:  Donn Bunyard, Rob Cummings, Kham Keobounnam



VISITORS:
William Blanas, Graciela Humberston, Mona Kalani, Cyndi Lewis-Wolfram, Pat Russell
Call to Order 

The meeting was called to order at 6:00 pm by President Sowa. The pledge of allegiance was recited.
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to remove Agenda Items #4 and #5 from the agenda. Dave Mc Neel seconded the motion.


MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve the agenda as amended. Dave Mc Neel seconded the motion.


MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Public Comment

None
Agenda Item 1.0:
Resolution 13-2014:  Appoint Budget Committee Members
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to adopt Resolution 13-2014 appointing the budget committee members for fiscal year 2014-2015 for two full 3-year terms. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.

CRW had two vacancies on the budget committee: one position for a full 3-year term and one position for two years to complete a three year term. Both of these vacancies can be filled for a full 3-year term if the applicants were in agreement. Two applicants were interested:  Pat Russell and William Blanas both agreed to a 3-year term.

MOTION CARRIED 4-0

Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, McNeel, Sowa

Nays:

None

Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 2.0:
Ordinance 02-2013:  Second Reading and Adoption for a Board Code of Conduct
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to adopt Ordinance 02-2013 approving the Board Code of Conduct. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.

Since the Board expected professional behavior from Staff, the Board wanted to ensure it conducted itself in a professional manner. In the past there had been difficulties on the Board and the intent was to try and solve some of these issues by having a code of conduct.

MOTION CARRIED 3-1

Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel


Nays:

Sowa

Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 3.0:
Resolution 14-2014:  Approve Amendments to Intergovernmental Cooperative Agreement with Sunrise Water Authority (ORD 03-2013) 
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve Resolution 14-2014 approving the restated and amended Intergovernmental Cooperative Agreement with Sunrise Water Authority. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.
Moore summarized the revisions in the agreement.
· Administrative corrections 

· Terminology should reflect an Intergovernmental Cooperative Agreement rather than the term “ORS 190.”

· The term “biannual” was properly corrected to biennial.

· No substantive changes


MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, McNeel, Sowa, Sterling


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 6.0:
Authorize CRW to Self-Insure as part of the Clackamas Regional Water Supply Commission (CRWSC – “Commission”)
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved the Board authorize CRW to self-insure as part of the Clackamas Regional Water Supply Commissioner
In summary, this motion addressed cross-indemnification under the Commission agreement. Special Districts Association of Oregon (SDAO), CRW’s insurance carrier objected to this provision. The District had some options:  1) purchase bridge insurance – one proposal was approximately $15,000 in coverage; and the other was $5,000. Bridge insurance was very expensive to purchase and CRW has already self-insured for a budgeted amount of $50,000 to cover risks outside of our policy. Within this risk pool fund it seemed this could also cover the self-insure requirements for the new Commission. 

MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, McNeel, Sowa, Sterling


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 7.0:
Establish Top Capital Improvement Project Priorities from the Board 
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved that Board direct Staff to place the Carver Bridge CIP Project, Emergency Inter-Tie with the City of Portland and Other CIP Projects supporting CRW Emergency Response as top priorities. Dave Mc Neel seconded the motion.
Humberston asked if this was acceptable to or doable for the Engineering staff. 
George said the action would change the project sequence and available funding for Engineering priorities set for the next five years. Projects that had been presented to the Board like the Carver Bridge and Hattan Road areas; the JTA project including the Tolbert Bridge would be delayed. A work session could be held to further discuss these projects. The Portland Emergency Intertie project was a major project and other entities might also be interested in cooperating in the project. CRW already had a 36” waterline that was 90% built from Mather Road reservoir to the Otty Road reservoir. The schedule for the Carver Bridge would still take time; the 18” waterline and first and second phases would be completed by the end of the summer and it had been in progress since he had been at CRW, about 7-8 years. The County and ODOT had to determine various factors like alignment, etc. The good news was CRW was brought in early on and it gave the District an opportunity to look at options and coordinate with Sunrise Water Authority (SWA). The construction schedule had been delayed and extended at least twice since the initial project; otherwise the project would have been completed sometime ago.

Sowa asked if CRW was closer to finalizing the agreement with SWA for water from the Carver Bridge. 

In response, Moore said part of the ORS 190 agreement was to provide water to SWA on the “front end” for them distribute the water; but CRW would need to negotiate an agreement to supply water from the Carver Bridge intertie. The question would be whether this was a water purchase or wheeling agreement. This week CRW had met with other water providers to formulate a cooperative agreement to supply funding of about $25,000 each. George would also meet with other providers and educate on how the water moved from the Carver Bridge. The purpose of the upcoming work session was to hear an overview of the District’s south side distribution system and to budget the appropriate funding for capital requirements.

Mc Neel thought from his discussions that many people discussed water issues but did not have the facts. It was important to look at planning, existing agreements and factors applicable to decision making. He wanted to make sure the budget committee was educated as much as possible on these issues.  Currently, he was uncomfortable making a decision on the rates. As an example, he had no idea there was an “Alignment B” within CRW’s system. On behalf of the ratepayers, everyone needed the same information.


A work session was proposed for February 25th, 2014 at 4:30pm.


In response to Sowa, there may be time after the work session for an executive session. 

MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa, Sterling


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Consent Agenda Item 1.0: Gross Payroll and Accounts Paid

MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve the consent agenda. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.


MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa, Sterling


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 8.0
Financial Report
As of January 31st, 2014, the accounts receivable aging ending balance was $180,000; $50,133 less than the December ending balance. Cash and investment was at $8.3 million not including interest in LGIP.  The amount of $250,000 was transferred from the LGIP account to the general checking account to cover capital improvement expenses. In comparing revenue for the last five fiscal years in December, water revenue was improving over the last couple of years and the District had one of the higher water sales in August this year. Comparing expenditures through December were about the same. As of December 31st, CRW was about 50% into the budget. Revenue at 61.72%; Water Sales were at 61.48%; Personnel Services was at 46.51%, Materials & Services were at 45.64% and Capital Outlay was at 32.25. Second quarter revenue numbers reflected the same numbers due to the month by line item detail. Personnel Services was tracking and just under 50% of the budget. Workers compensation was paid in full and pension costs were budgeted a bit higher in anticipation of the rate; however, this rate had been reduced by legislature. The rate setting occurred every 2 years. HRA VEBA had also been paid in full; and Tri-Met tax was paid for 3 months. CRW paid the employer potion and the employee’s paid the 6% PERS requirement and the District did not every underfund their PERS contribution. Materials and Services were tracking slightly under 50% with legal expenses higher than 50% at this point in the year; water purchases were higher due to taking the well off-line requiring the District to purchase more water. A true-up was required each year and CRW was refunding about $56,000 this year. South Fork Water Board notified CRW of any wholesale rate increase by March and performed the true-up by the end of June. CRW had also been informed that SFWB would also incorporate the right of way usage fee into their wholesale rate in addition to the City of Oregon City charging a minimum of $15,000 right of way usage fee per year. Receiving Board and legal guidance was one reason for the executive session. 

Cyndi Lewis-Wolfram, Ratepayer 
Will water be available from the Carver Bridge by the end of the summer? If not, when would it be available?

George said the waterline construction will be completed by the end of the summer. SWA will allow CRW to test the pipe; but the District did not yet have wholesale rights. In addition, Phase 3 will not be completed which would connect Hattan Road to the existing waterlines.
Agenda Item 9.0: 
General Manager’s Report
Several articles had been included in the packet that related to the lack of rainfall in the Cascade Mountain Range which could have a potential adverse effect on the Clackamas River Basin. Since this time, we had received several inches of rain; however, hydrologists said we were only at 70% of normal rainfall. Additional rainfall may keep us out of curtailment plans. 
· Court of Appeals on County Appointments:   CRW had prevailed in the action taken by Judge Jones.
· CRWSC Monthly Meeting:  At this meeting the decision was made to use the term “Commission” instead of ORS 190. The Board had directed Staff to remove redundant language related to the IGA formation from the drafted by-laws and focus on the governance of the Commission. 
· State of the Cities/County Luncheon: This event was well attended with over 384 people including mayors from the respective Cities to discuss key issues. 
· The City of Happy Valley was continuing with their “march to the river” as they called it working on a 50-year growth plan. The objective was to annex properties all the way to the Clackamas River. Annexations would occur by petition – meaning if private parties or business petitioned the City to be annexed they would do so. They had also entered an Urban Growth Management Agreements (UGMA) with Gladstone and Milwaukie and were interested in more business taking advantage of this program to move within the City’s boundaries. 
· Mayor Byers with City of Gladstone said the City was working their planning focusing on a water and sewer master plan. They are also hoping to encourage industrial and small businesses to come to their town.

· Mayor Ferguson of Milwaukie stated he would not run for re-election. The City hoped to pass a bond measure to raise additional revenues. They had similar plans as those of City of Happy Valley and Gladstone.

· Mayor Neeley of Oregon City would not be able to run for re-lection. The Tri-Cities Sewer Agency was in the process of raising their SDCs by 300% and also hoping to designate land areas by Clackamas Community College (CCC) for industrial development. They are also working on a Master Plan for the Willamette Falls area.

· Mayor Spinnett of Damascus said he is continuing to spend time encouraging support for a May vote to determine the direction the City should be headed. One of the measures is pro-environment and the other is pro-property rights.

· Meeting w/ Oregon City, CRW Board and Legal Representatives:  The parties met to discuss the City’s issues related to the Commission and their case filed with LUBA. The reason for the meeting was to determine their objections to the ORS 190 Agreement and to state the interests of both parties. CRW’s interest was to protect its assets. Oregon City said their primary concern was that CRW was intending to expand via annexation into their service area thereby blocking them from further expansion. CRW advised the City this was not the District’s intent.  The attorneys were then invited into the meeting to draft a proposed settlement agreement for the parties to review. The draft did not meet the desired outcome, was attorney-client privileged document and the CRW Board would meet in executive session. A copy of the presentation provided to the City of West Linn by Oregon City’s attorney was provided to the Board. West Linn was concerned with the legal fees be spent by Oregon City opposing the Commission. The presentation said the Commission commented on water rights – a topic not discussed and had never been an issue for CRW. Mc Neel said the public could listen to this presentation as it was on-line. This was an example of having the appropriate information.
· Compensation Study by CCC:  Staff met with the College to review the raw data developed in preparation for labor negotiations. Some corrections were made to the data and revisions would be completed at a later date.
· CRW Board Work Session and Executive Session:  The CRW Board met on January 27th to hold a work session and executive session to review CIPs and various rate scenarios for review. The Board determined they needed more time and would establish additional meeting to discuss rates.
· ORWD Meeting on January 31st: CRW had 2 pending water permits for 96 mgd. The Clackamas River had flow issues from the months of August to October and would be objecting to any water rights impinging on fish flows. Moore said existing litigation was “above the red line” pointing to the wall chart and above the yellow section indicating water rights held by ORWD
· Johnson City Annexation:  During 2013, the Board authorized Johnson City to annex into the District service area. The County had advised there were additional steps to take to complete this action. CRW had asked for the status and the County had informed all parties that the effective date of this annexation was October 11, 2013. 
· Status of Legal Expenditures:  This document was provided at the Board’s request. The total was $270,162.95 on legal expenses and $215,000 of this entire amount was used to defend the District against lawsuits.

· Schedule Proposed Work /Executive Sessions: The Board suggested January 25th at 4:30 to hold these sessions. Moore required Board direction on the right of way issue.

Agenda Item 9.0
Public Comment


None
Agenda Item 10.0
Commissioner Business – Reports and Reimbursements

Sowa asked the Board to submit their reimbursements on time.
Tuesday, January 25th at 4:30pm was proposed for a work session and an executive session. Moore informed the Board that due to the application process for the new right of way fee, there were penalties issued for non-compliance with the deadlines. Penalties were assessed anywhere from $0 to $1,000 dollars. CRW also would incur administrative costs to absorb this fee since the fee may not affect all ratepayers. Staff anticipated that it would cost the District $15,000 for the Oregon City right of way usage fee. Pena
Kalani asked how Water Environmental Services reacted to this new fee. He asked of a protest letter could be sent with the application.

Moore said their response was that it depending on the mount of the fee; for a small amount they may not protest. A case on Southern Oregon was being litigated on this issue. He was told by the City Manager that this was a law that had already been settled. Much of the information had yet to be concerned. John Collins, the General Manager at SFWB, said they would probably also be assessed this fee. This would potential increase the wholesale rate charged to CRW and embedded in the rate. So far, information was limited and Staff did not know if by filing the application if CRW was agreeing the assessed fee. Sowa’s letter to the City did not receive a favorable response.
George said, based on the resolution by Oregon City, the estimated costs would be $15,000 to the District. Some questions had yet to be answered. Staff was trying to get the documents prepared to minimize the application time.

The Board confirmed an executive session for February 18, 2014 at 4:30pm. 
Meeting adjourned at 7:08 pm
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